
Eastern Highlands Health District 
Board of Directors Regular Meeting 

Agenda 
Via Zoom* 

Thursday February 18, 2021 4:30 PM 
 

Call to Order   

Approval of Minutes (January 21, 2021) 

Public Comments 

Old Business - none 

New Business - none 

Subcommittee Reports 
 
Town Reports  

Directors Report 

1. COVID-19 Activity Update 
 
Communications/Other 

2. CTMirror.com: Hundreds scrambling for vaccines in Eastern Connecticut after hospitals cancel appointments 
3. The Chronicle: Clearing the hurdles of vaccine distribution 
4. Journal Inquirer: Tolland vaccine numbers are good: health district 

 
Adjournment 

Next Board Meeting – April 15, 2021, 4:30PM via Zoom* 

*In accordance with Governor Lamont’s Executive Order 7B and social distancing guidelines 

recommended by the CDC to slow community spread of COVID-19, this meeting is physically 

closed to the public.  The public may join the meeting via telephone.  If you plan to join the meeting 

via phone, please email Millie Brosseau at mbrosseau@ehhd.org or call 860-429-3325 for the call 

in information.  Meeting materials can be accessed at www.ehhd.org  

 

mailto:mbrosseau@ehhd.org
http://www.ehhd.org/
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Eastern Highlands Health District 
Board of Directors Regular Meeting Minutes - DRAFT 

 Coventry Town Hall Annex 
Thursday, January 21, 2021 

 

Members present:   E. Anderson (Andover), R. Aylesworth (Mansfield – 4:34pm), J. 

Elsesser (Coventry), J. Kelly (Bolton), E. Paterson (Mansfield), M. Rosen (Tolland), T. Nuccio 

(Tolland), D. Walsh (Coventry), M. Walter (Columbia), E. Weicenzki (Willington) 

Staff present:  R. Miller, C. Bradshaw-Hill, K. Dardick, M. Brosseau  

Others: G. Greenberg, First Selectman, Scotland 

J. Elsesser called the meeting to order at 4:33pm 

E. Wiecenski made a MOTION, seconded by E. Anderson to accept the minutes with the 

correction that the motion made by J. Stille was actually made by D. Walsh.  MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.  

Scheduled Item: EHHD Public Hearing – Proposed FY 21/22 Operating Budget, 

Proposed FY 21/22 CNR Budget 

J. Elsesser called the public hearing to order at 4:34 pm.  R. Miller read the notice into the 

record. (See attached)  R. Miller noted that there were no written comments received.  

Hearing no public comment, J. Elsesser closed the public hearing at 4:35 pm. 

 Proposed Fiscal Year 21/22Operating Budget, Proposed FY 21/22 CNR Budget, R. 

Miller outlined the primary drivers of the budget: 

1. A Salaries expenditure increase of 4.8%. The increase accommodates merit and promotion 

increases for eligible staff and an increase in hours for part-time staff. 

 
2. A Benefits expenditure increase of 5.4%. The increase accommodates corresponding increases in 

basic benefits, a 2% increase in the medical insurance line item, and previously board authorized 

compensation. 

 
3. An increase of 1.3% in the appropriation from the adopted FY20/21 figure is proposed for the 

state grant-in - aid. The state appropriated; and, we have received 102% of the FY20/21 budgeted 

revenues for this line. At this time, we are anticipating level funding into FY21/22 for local health 

departments. 

 
4. A total member town contribution increase of 3.0%. This includes a per capita rate increase of 

3.6%, plus changes in the population estimates. 

 
5. A fee for service revenue increase of 5.0%. This is an aggregate of all service fee categories 

and incorporates estimated projections for the current fiscal year, extrapolates them into FY21/22. 

 
E. Anderson made a MOTION, seconded by E. Wiecenski to adopt the budget as presented.  

J. Elsesser noted that the state budget is unlikely to reduce aid to health districts. MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

Town Reports 
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Columbia – M. Walter reported that a new restaurant, Columbia Kitchen is opening with a 

ribbon cutting on Friday 1/22.   

 

Coventry – J. Elsesser reported that Husky Pizza is moving into the Former Beebe House; 

The former “Reids” will be opened by the owners of A Reverie.  J. Elsesser informed the 

board that the paperwork has been submitted to DEEP to tie into the Bolton sewers. 

 

Bolton – J. Kelly reported that Bolton has received a planning grant for the reuse of the 

Bolton Heritage Farm.  They hope to use it as a gathering space. 

 

Tolland – T. Nuccio reported that the senior center still remains closed, and that the COVID 

testing sites are running well.  

 

Willington – E. Wiecenski reported that the senior center has set up a program to help the 

seniors with vaccine appointments.  

 

Mansfield – R. Aylesworth reported that the Elementary school project is moving forward.  

They are now faced with the challenge of relocating Little League field.   

 

Directors Report 

 

COVID-19 Activity Update 

 

R. Miller reported on the activities related to COVID-19 in which his office has engaged.   

These include  

 Public Health surveillance in the form of weekly reports issued. 

 COVID Testing sites extended through February 

 Contact Tracing 

 PPE Distribution 

 COVID-19 vaccination clinics 

 

R. Miller reported that the district received $104,787 to reimburse COVID related expenses 

from the coronavirus relief fund. 

 

R. Miller informed the board that he is working with the state DPH to find large scale mass 

vaccination sites in Eastern Connecticut. 

 

Adjournment 

 

E. Anderson made a MOTION, seconded by D. Walsh to adjourn the regular meeting at 5:50 

pm.  MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

Next Board Meeting – February 18, 2021, 4:30 PM via zoom 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Robert Miller 

Secretary 
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Eastern Highlands Health District 

COVID-19 

Response Activity Update 

February 15, 2021 

(Updates are in red) 

 

Activation of Public Health Emergency Response Plan 

We have transitioned away from bi-weekly planning cycle with a bi-weekly staff zoom meeting to a 

weekly vaccination team meeting. We participate in twice weekly local public health virtual meetings 

with DPH. 

Public Health Surveillance 

We continue to issue weekly reports. In an effort to keep community partners updated on disease 

prevalence and other response activates.  

Due to DPH changes in database reporting formats, and significant increases in the size of the dataset, it 

has taken more staff time to manage and develop the weekly reports. Our last report dated February 

12, 2021 is attached to this report. 

We continue to support area schools with review of state and county leading and secondary indicators 

for public schools, in addition to local data, in support of area public school decision making.  

COVID Testing  

In response to a local area increase in case prevalence the Eastern Highlands Health District coordinated 

with area partners to establish weekly COVID-19 drive thru test sites in and around the health district. 

The two sites within the health district include the Mansfield Middle School, and the Tolland High 

School. I have the following data available for these sites: 

MMS 12/9 – 242 tests, 236 negatives, 4 positives, 2 inconclusive – 1.7% 

MMS 12/16 – 238 tests, 228 negatives, 9 positives – 3.7% 

MMS 12/23 – 207 tests, 203 negatives, 4 positives -1.9% 

MMS 12/30- 130 tests, 125 negatives, 3 positives, 2 inconclusive – 2.3% 

MMS 1/6 – 193 tests, 184 negatives, 8 positives, 1 inconclusive – 4.1% 

MMS 1/13 – 192 tests, 188 negatives, 3 positives, 1 Inconclusive – 1.2% 
 
MMS 1/20 – 230 tests, 212 negatives, 13 positives, 5 inconclusive – 5.7% 
 
MMS 1/27 - 175 tests, 166 negatives, 9 positives – 5.1% 
 
MSS 2/3 – 152 tests, 148 negatives, 1 positives, 3 inconclusive - <1% 
 
MMS 2/10 – 149 tests, 146 negatives, 3 positives – 2.0% 
 

THS 12/13 – 371 tests, 360 negatives, 11 positives – 3.0% 
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THS 12/27 – 350 tests, 322 negatives, 23 positives, 1 inconclusive – 6.5% 

THS 1/10 – 222 tests, 199 negatives, 23 positives – 10.3% 

THS 1/24 – 173 tests, 159 negatives, 10 positives, 4 inconclusive – 5.9% 

This office will be working to extend the testing schedule through March. 

In addition to the above locations the health district supports the promotion of a number of other 

testing sites in the region. This office will continue to work to make testing events available within the 

health district. 

 

 

Contact Tracing 

The health district (or the DPH tracing unit) is contact tracing every confirmed case within our 

Jurisdiction that are not UConn students. We continue to stay updated with bi-weekly modifications to 

the new state-wide web based contact tracing system called ContaCT.  Below are updates to the contact 

tracing program that represent, in part, our efforts to respond to this pandemic: 

 During the month of January with state support an average of 220 community cases per week 

were investigated.  

 During the month of January we investigated or supported the investigation of approximately 8 

public school affiliated cases per week. Many schools went to distance learning in early 

January. 

 SHaW continues to investigate all positive UConn students. EHHD is tracing all staff and faculty, 

and non-student residents.  

 During January we investigated approximately 4 town governmental affiliated cases per week. 

 The health district currently has 3 staff and 2 MRC volunteers conducting contact tracing each 

on a part-time basis.  We reached our internal capacity to manage all cases within our 

jurisdiction. We now routinely rely on state contact tracers to support our daily efforts. 

 

University of Connecticut Storrs  

The fall semester begins January 19, 2021. The testing plan requires pre-arrival test, then a post arrival 

test for residential students. Then a two week quarantine period using distance learning commences. 

In-person classes start thereafter. Surveillance testing includes weekly tests for all on and off campus 

student through February. In-person classes end in late April.  

Schools 

In the period leading up to school reopening and since, this agency continues to respond to questions 

from school nurses, principles, and superintendents. The topics include but are not limited to contact 

tracing, student and staff exclusion guidance, travel advisory guidance, symptom screening criteria, case 

communications and notifications, confidentiality, interpretation and implementation of SDE mitigation 

guidance, and many other COVID related matters. We provide thoughtful, researched responses daily.  

PPE Distribution 
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CT DPH tasked local health departments with distributing PPE to local area private healthcare providers. 

We no longer receive allocations from the DEMHS Region 4 distribution site. However still have a 

moderate inventory left. To date, we have distributed approximately 130,000 items to 46 area 

healthcare, and personal care providers in our jurisdiction. We continue to provide PPE regularly to 

area providers upon request. 

Reopen CT Sector Rules 

In an effort to support our local businesses a tremendous amount of staff time is expended working 

with area businesses providing guidance and support on the application and interpretation of Reopen 

CT, both phase 1, phase 2, phase 3, and now phase 2.1 of the business sector rules; providing modified 

inspections and infection control guidance for food service establishments (Approximately 170 are 

currently open, with 40 closed). Since March we have responded to 123 complaints regarding violations 

of the sector rules, or the Governors executive orders. 

This office issued two cease and desist orders since the sector rules have been in place. One 9/28 to 

Huskies Restaurant and Tavern, and a second on 11/10 to the American Eagle Saloon and Café in 

Willington for violations of the Governors executive orders regarding masks, social distancing and other 

sector rules. Both establishments have since received approval on re-open plans and passed a pre-

operational inspection.  

Governors Executive Orders and other state guidance - Application and Interpretation 

We continue to track and review executive orders and state guidelines as they are issued, providing 

consultation and interpretation support to recreation departments, first responder agencies, youth 

services agencies, boards of education, town leadership, and other entities as requested. In addition to 

numerous phone consultations, and emails, this office and staff participates in regular COVID response 

staff meetings with a number of member towns.  

Public Health Education, Communications, Messaging 

EHHD is aligned with the Governor’s and CDC Messaging; providing regular public information updates 

to website, and social media (FB & Twitter). 

We push out information and updates on access to testing of general public and first responders. 

Agency updates routinely provided to community partners. 

We continue to provide consultation regarding the travel advisory to a number of public sector 

employers. 

We are now pushing out information on COVID-19 vaccine access and eligibility to the public and 

community partners via website, email blast, and news media. 

Medical Reserve Corps retention and recruitment 

We continue to recruit and vet new MRC volunteers. We currently have 57 vaccinators, and 84 non-

clinical volunteers on our roster.  About 40% has experience working one of our clinics. We continue to 

rotate new volunteers through our clinics for experience. 

We are activating our MRC volunteers on a monthly basis to support all COVID-19 vaccine clinics within 

each month. We utilized approximately 30 MRC volunteers per week to support our clinic operations. 

Many of these are reoccurring volunteers.  
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We deployed 20 MRC volunteers to support UConn’s efforts to test approximately 6000 residential 

students at the beginning of the fall semester. Three volunteers are currently trained in contact tracing. 

A combined total of 46 MRC volunteers supported our three seasonal flu clinics that occurred in 

October and November. 

 

COVID-19 Crisis Response Funding for State and Local Health Departments (COVID grant #1) 

Local public health departments are receiving COVID-19 Crisis Response Funding from the CDC. We 

have been allocated $29,596. Currently, the funding is reimbursing 100% for over-time, response 

supplies, and communications. This grant is fully expended. 

Epidemiology and Laboratory Capacity (ELC) Enhancing Detection grant (COVID grant #2) 

The EHHD has been awarded $384,489 through November 17, 2022 to enhance health district capacity 

to detect, respond, and prevent COVID-19 illness in the community. This grant is funding additional 

staffing to support the EHHD response. The DPH approved our application. We have since received our 

full award of $153,795 for the first budget period ending May 17, 2021. 

Coronavirus Relief Fund 

With the Town of Mansfield’s assistance, the health district was able to claim for reimbursement 

$104,787 in pandemic response expenses against the Municipal CRF for the period ending December 

30, 2020. The expenses claimed are related to regular and program staff time dedicated to the 

pandemic response during this period. These funds have since been received by the Mansfield Finance 

Department. 

FEMA Reimbursement 

This office has initiated the process to seek reimbursement from FEMA. 

COVID-19 Vaccination Campaign Planning and Activities 

We are currently meeting weekly with DPH and regional vaccination planning partners. Here are the 

latest salient updates on distribution and administration. 

 As of the writing of this report, the EHHD has administered 2850 doses (of which 420 are 2nd 

doses) in 28 clinics at the Mansfield Community Center, and EO Smith High School. 

 The EHHD will be conducting 4 to 5 weekly clinics through the current phase rollout. Clinics will 

be located in either the Mansfield Community Center, or E.O. Smith High School. 

 The Governor’s advisory committee on vaccine has shifted the priority for local health 

departments during the initial parts of phase 1b to 65+ individuals. This priority group will likely 

take many weeks.  

 The Vaccine Administration and Management System (VAMS) is driving the format and through 

put of the EHHD vaccination clinics. Currently, all EHHD clinics are open to any individual 

registered in VAMS and eligible for vaccine per the State’s phased plan. Consequently, the EHHD 

clinics are part of a state-wide network of VAMS clinics open to eligible individuals. This clinic 

format will likely be in place through phase 1b and 1c. 

 In an effort to facilitate vaccine access to local eligible persons the EHHD will directly notify local 

partners when EHHD vaccine appointments are posted in VAMS. 
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 This office is currently working with the Governor’s office, Hartford Healthcare, UCONN HEALTH 

and Trinity Health to find viable regional locations for large scale, high volume mass vaccination 

sites. 

 We have not yet received any details on how or if we will be reimbursed for vaccine 

administration. 

 Details on the current CT vaccination Phase rollout is attached to this report. 

 This office will continues to work with member towns and local social services officials to 

facilitate vaccine access for senior citizens and other vulnerable populations.  
























